
    

  THE CITY OF DEXTER  

REGULAR VIRTUAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

MONDAY, AUGUST 24, 2020 

 

A.  CALL TO ORDER / PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  

 

The City Council Meeting was called to order at 6:00 PM by Mayor Keough held 

via an online Zoom conference call permitted by executive order of Michigan 

Governor Whitmer.   

 

B.   ROLL CALL:  Mayor Keough  

S. Bell   P. Cousins 

 D. Fisher - ab  J. Knight - ab 

 Z. Michels  J. Smith 

   

Student Representatives: 

A. Gilbert    

I.  Malek- ab   

      

Also present at Council Meeting:  Courtney Nicholls, City Manager; Marie 

Sherry, Treasurer/Assessor/Finance Director; Michelle Aniol, Community 

Development Manager; Dan Schlaff, Public Services Superintendent; Justin 

Breyer, City Clerk and Assistant to the Manager; Scott Munzel, City Attorney;  

Marcus McNamara, OHM; residents and media. 

 

C. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:  

  

1.  Regular City Council Meeting – August 10, 2020 

 

Motion Smith; support Cousins to approve the minutes of the August 10, 2020 

Regular City Council Meeting as presented.  

  

Ayes:  Smith, Cousins, Bell, Michels and Keough 

Nays:  None 

Absent:  Knight and Fisher  

Motion carries 

 

 D. PRE-ARRANGED PARTICIPATION: 

 

 None   

  

 E. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA: 

 

Motion Smith; support Bell to approve the agenda as presented. 

 

Ayes:  Bell, Michels, Cousins, Smith and Keough 

Nays:  None 

Absent:  Knight and Fisher  

Motion carries    
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       F.   PUBLIC HEARINGS: 

  

   None 

    

G.  NON-ARRANGED PARTICIPATION:   

 

     Jamie Griffin of 463 Preston Circle and Treasurer of the Dexter Citizens for 

 Responsible Government spoke of the petition submitted to City Council 

 regarding the sale of a portion of 7651 Dan Hoey Road and to request a 

 referendum vote on this sale by the voters.  Ms. Griffin addressed the 

 resolution to take no action on the Ordinance #2020-04 petition.  Ms. Griffin also 

 spoke of the limited time frame between the approval of the ordinance and the 

 deadline period for referendum action.     

 

 Ryan Henyard of 3577 Shaw Court spoke regarding the proposed resolution and 

 the actions against Avalon Housing.  Mr. Henyard states that he does support the 

 sale of property and feels that the City has been upfront in their work with 

 Avalon.  He also feels that the proposed referendum would be tying up the City’s 

 hands in the future.  Mr. Henyard stated that this project has gone through 

 numerous hearings and discussions and he has not found any of his neighbors 

 that oppose the Avalon development.    

 

 Mike Penn of 3389 Broad and Jordan Sorkin of 3365 Broad spoke of the vacant 

 land and alley behind their properties on Broad Street which Ms. Aniol, 

 Community Development Manager, addressed in her report to Council.  Both Mr. 

 Penn and Mr. Sorkin felt that they would like to see this property put to its best 

 use.   

 

 Wendy Carty-Saxon, Director of Real Estate Development for Avalon Housing 

 spoke about the legal sale of the Dan Hoey Road property, and after the sale 

 was closed and recorded with the County, the City cannot take the property back. 

 

 Todd Austin of 3594 Ryan Drive supports comments and thoughts of his neighbor 

 Ryan Henyard and feels that the City has done a good job of informing residents 

 of the Avalon development.  

   

H.  COMMUNICATIONS: 

 

1.  Upcoming Meeting List 

 

 Council Member Cousins reported that the Dexter Area Chamber of Commerce 

 meeting will always be held on the last Monday of the month. 

   

I.   REPORTS: 

   

1.  Public Services Superintendent – Dan Schlaff 

 

 Mr. Schlaff submits his written report as per packet.  Mr. Schlaff provided the 

 following updates:  

• Our new DPW hire, Jacob Donner, started work today. 

• Streets Foreman, Kurt Augustine, and I will be meeting with the contractor 

on Wednesday for the 2020 Sidewalk Replacement Project. 



• I am putting together a preliminary punch list for the Grand Street/Hudson 

Street project. 

• The Forest Street Project was completed by DeWolfe today with the laying of 

stone.  There are some issues of water running down the street that need to be 

looked at. 

• Last week Thursday, asphalt was laid on the Mill Creek Path.  The contractor 

will be back this week on Thursday to finish the asphalt. 

  

2.  Community Development Manager – Michelle Aniol 

 

 Ms. Aniol submits her written report as per packet.  Ms. Aniol provided the 

 following updates: 

• In my report there are three options listed for the development of a Social 

District in the Downtown and I am looking for Council’s feedback.  

Discussion followed, which included getting business’s comments, the 

timeline for this district, and the locations. 

• There will be a Public Hearing on Short-term Rentals (STR) at the September 

8, 2020 Planning Commission Meeting. 

• If you have any questions on the Broad Street Road and alley vacation 

request, please let me know. 

• Staff has received a request for an accessory dwelling unit land use on 

property located on Broad Street.  This will go to Planning Commission for 

decision on whether to fast track the request or proceed with the accessory 

dwelling issue along with the zoning ordinance process.  

   

3.  Board, Commission & Other Reports 

 

     Washtenaw County Sheriff – July Written Report included in packet  

 

4.  Subcommittee Reports  

 

      None 

 

5.  City Manager Report – Courtney Nicholls       

 

 Ms. Nicholls submits her written report as per packet. Ms. Nicholls provided the 

 following updates: 

• I have a request from Ron Raiford from the Dexter Lions Club if the City 

would allow scarecrows to be displayed (but not made) in Monument Park. 

• The Plein Air Festival occurred last week and the paintings for online sale 

should be up in the next week or two. 

• The City has a couple of items up for auction sale – a truck and 16 tear drop 

light fixtures. 

• I recently as a Council an educational video on chipping and I am excited to 

use this means of communication to residents. 

• I am happy to see residents coming in for voter registration and absentee 

ballots. 

• Currently there have been a total of 84 cases of Covid in the Dexter zip code 

area with many reported recently. 



• Information on the Third Street Project is included in the packet.  The design 

plans will be submitted shortly, and we are looking to bid this in February or 

March of 2021 with the project starting in July of 2021. 

• I hope to have the final review of the DTE property so that the land swap can 

be completed.      

 

6.  Mayor Report – Shawn Keough 

 

 Mr. Keough submits his written report as per packet.  Mr. Keough provided the 

 following update: 

• I would like to wish everybody a Happy Labor Day.  

 

7.  Council Member Reports 

 a. Paul Cousins – Council Member Cousins submits his report as per packet. 

      

J.  CONSENT AGENDA: 

 

1.  Consideration of:   Bills and Payroll in the amount of $732,671.54 

           

Motion Bell; support Smith to approve item 1 of the Consent Agenda.    

 

Ayes:  Smith, Cousins, Bell and Keough 

Nays:  None 

Absent:  Fisher and Knight   

Abstain:  Michels 

Motion carries 

 

K.   OLD BUSINESS-Consideration and Discussion of: 

        

       None  

  

L.   NEW BUSINESS-Consideration and Discussion of:    

 

      1.  Consideration of:   Resolution Regarding Submitted Petitions Seeking Repeal or  

         Referendum of Ordinance #2020-04, Land Ordinance – 7651   

         Dan Hoey Rd. 

 

 Motion Cousins; support Bell to adopt the Resolution regarding submitted 

 petitions seeking repeal of referendum of Ordinance #2020-04, Land Ordinance – 

 7651 Dan Hoey Road with the addition of the wording in the first WHEREAS 

 following Avalon (the Sales Agreement) “and its affiliated assignees”.  

 

 Motion Michels; support Cousins to amend the Resolution and add the following 

 before the last WHEREAS: 

   

 “WHEREAS, Ordinance #2020-04 was administrative in nature; and 

 WHEREAS, administrative ordinances are not eligible for repeal by a 

 referendum; and” 

  

 Ayes:  Smith, Bell, Cousins, Michels and Keough 

 Nays:  None 



 Absent:  Fisher and Knight 

 Motion carries 

 

 Amended original motion: 

 Motion Cousins; support Bell to adopt the Resolution regarding submitted 

 petitions seeking repeal of referendum of Ordinance #2020-04, Land Ordinance – 

 7651 Dan Hoey Road with the addition of the wording in the first WHEREAS 

 following Avalon (the Sales Agreement) “and its affiliated assignees”; and the 

 addition of  the following before the last WHEREAS: 

 “WHEREAS, Ordinance #2020-04 was administrative in nature; and

 WHEREAS, administrative ordinances are not eligible for repeal by a 

 referendum; and”. 

   

     Ayes:  Bell, Cousins, Smith, Michels and Keough 

 Nays:  None 

 Absent:  Fisher and Knight 

 Motion carries 

 

 

M.  COUNCIL COMMENTS: 

 

 Smith  None.   

 Cousins On September 1, 2020 I will be another year older and on   

   September 3, 2020, Pat and I will celebrate 60 years of marriage.    

 Bell   None. 

 Gilbert  None. 

 Michels Our City Charter does not have an amendment as to the length of  

   time that items can be appealed.  My recent calculations show that  

   we will probably not have a City Office for 4-5 years.  Dexter  

   Crossing mall has space available and we may want to look into  

   this for temporary office and meeting space. 

 Fisher  Absent 

 Knight  Absent  

 Malek  Absent   

  

N.  NON-ARRANGED PARTICIPATION: 

 

 Brent Griffin of 463 Preston Circle spoke of the modified resolution that the 

 ordinance referenced is administrative in nature.  He stated that Council has 

 violated the City Charter and that all ordinances are legislative and eligible for 

 referendum. 

 

     Robert Murphy of 3713 Bristol Drive, gave a reminder for those running for 

 Council Elections, that it has been 18 years that he has been here, and has not 

 seen any progress on Bristol Drive or Kingsley Circle.  Both are getting bad.  

 Have a good evening.  

 

O.  ADJOURNMENT  

 

       Motion Cousins; support Bell to adjourn the meeting at 7:14 PM. 

 



Unanimous voice vote approval with Council Members Knight and Fisher       

absent.  

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Justin Breyer 

 

 

City Clerk and Assistant to the City Manager  

 

Approved for Filing: _______ 



Board Date Time Location Website City Representative

Dexter City Council 9/14/2020 6:00 p.m. Virtual Meeting (If Permitted) http://www.dextermi.gov

Parks and Recreation Commission 9/15/2020 7:00 p.m. Virtual Meeting (If Permitted) http://www.dextermi.gov Scott Bell

Dexter Area Fire Board 9/17/2020 6:00 p.m. TBD http://dexterareafire.org/ Shawn Keough/Jim Smith

Downtown Development Authority 9/17/2020 7:30 a.m. Virtual Meeting (If Permitted) http://www.dextermi.gov Shawn Keough

Dexter City Council 9/28/2020 6:00 p.m. Virtual Meeting (If Permitted) http://www.dextermi.gov

Meeting Calendar

City Meetings held in September will be virtual via the Zoom Meetings platform as Executive Orders Permit

Due to the possibility of cancellations, please verify the meeting date with the listed website or City representative
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City of Dexter Residents 

The November ballot contains a citizen initiated proposal to amend the city charter to require a 

vote of the people to authorize the sale of city property along with a super majority of council 

(5 votes).  The proposal also prevents the council from entering into leases greater than three 

years without similar voter approval  We urge you to vote NO on this amendment.  Here’s why. 

The eight (there were nine but one member passed away) of us were elected in 2013 to write 

the charter that was approved by a vote of the people.  We made lots of choices including the 

choice to only require a vote of the people for the sale of park or cemetery property.  All other 

cities in Washtenaw County have the same language. 

The city does not buy and sell property often but when they do it is usually for civic 

improvement purposes such as the Broad street redevelopment project located downtown 

between the bakery and the cemetery.  The council’s judgment in these matters has been solid.   

Real estate deals are complex enough without adding what might be as much as a six month 

wait for the next scheduled election date to close a deal. 

In addition the proposal, as written, is exceptionally broad in that it requires a vote of the 

people for the sale of ANY piece of property.  This could include the sale of a retired truck or a 

plow at the end of its useful life.  In the past two years the city has used an on-line auction site 

(GovDeals.com) designed specifically for the sale of municipal surplus to sell approximately 

eight pieces of equipment with an average value of $3,000 per item.  Unless these items were 

bundled for simultaneous sale they would have required eight separate votes of the people 

under the proposed language.  If there were no other items on the ballot the cost would be 

approximately $7,000 to conduct each vote.   

When the citizens approved the charter the charter commission ceased to exist so we no longer 

have any actual authority other than to offer our opinions, but all of us still live here and 

continue to serve our city in a variety of ways.  We are unanimous in urging a NO vote. 

 

Phil Arbour, John Hansen, Matt Kowalski, Phil Mekas, Mary-Ellen Miller, Thom Phillips, Michael 

Raatz, Jim Smith 

City of Dexter
Typewritten text
Agenda: 9/14/2020
Item: H-2



Daniel Schlaff, Public Services Superintendent
Two Week Report Ending September 4, 2020

DPW
 Monitored crack sealing contractor throughout City
 Serviced mowers
 Prepared equipment for traffic signal upgrade
 Set up table and chairs for Plein Air (2)
 First day for new employee – introductions and HR paperwork
 Replaced traffic signals Baker/Main
 Storm cleanup
 Picked up new boards for Boardwalk
 Put up new controller box Baker/Main
 Replaced floor pan in pickup
 Serviced One-Ton
 Replace shift cable in pickup
 Put out ped crossing sign in front of Riverview Café
 Put up “No Turn on Red” signs at Main/Baker
 Ground stumps
 Serviced asphalt grinder
 Worked on generator
 Serviced sweeper
 Swept streets - multiple days
 Replaced boards on Boardwalk
 Swept Farmers Market
 Trimmed tree at Cider Mill
 Took down trees at Community Garden
 Pulled roots at Community Garden
 Replaced cylinder on stump grinder
 Hot patched throughout City
 Monthly chores
 Reseeded Mill Creek Park North
 Bucket truck/crane inspection
 Took One-Ton in for tires
 Set up DOT Inspection for International
 Moved radar sign
 Put up “Bees” signs in downtown and in subs
 Replaced jack on mower trailer
 Annual Compost Report
 Went to Firehall for bee problem
 Concrete Pre-Con Meeting
 Met WM about downtown dumpster
 Trail meetings
 Grand Street HMA Meetings
 Replaced photocell downtown
 Worked on Crosswalk grant for Michelle

WATER
 Reads (final, beginning, NUBCO)
 Miss Digs: 32
 Replaced MXU: 5
 Replaced Batteries: 10
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 Backwash: 08/19/20 - 59,500Gals, 08/26/20 - 55,000Gals
 Well 5 Depth: 08/17/20 - 25.2Ft, 08/26/20 - 25.5FT, 08/31/20 - 23.8FT
 The average water use for the week of 08/17 to 08/23 was 0.677 MGD
 The average water use for the week of 08/24 to 08/30 was 0.611 MGD
 The average water use for the week of 08/31 to 09/06 was 0.594 MGD
 Read all the meters in the City
 Replaced roller and chlorine feed tube at the Filter Building
 Turned water off and on for plumber at 3603 South Downs
 Located water line at Hudson and 2nd for contractor
 Made fuel sticks for all the water generators to determine the levels in each tank
 Located water main at the WWTP so Edison can replace the pole
 Pumped down pit at the Water Tower
 Grading Meeting for UIS addition
 Meeting with F&V about the Iron Pond
 Sidewalk Meeting
 Finished the trim work at the Water Tower
 Went over invoice with Tom Ryan (Michigan Pipe & Valve)
 Finished painting floor at Well 5 (Pump Room)
 Everyone took a short course and test about respirators
 Inspected shut-off at the new K-Space Building
 Signed Dan, Brad and Todd up for class
 Fixed gasket on Filter Number 2
 Ordered more MXU's

WASTE WATER
 Bloom Roofing on site to finish flashing - Digester Building roofing system
 Assist with WWTP utility pole replacement Miss Dig
 Scheduled digester crane inspection with DPW inspections

o Diversified Inspections on site to inspect crane: all is good
 Discussed Return Activated Sludge Pumps quotes with staff and vendors due to significant

difference in cost: original quote increased by 30%.  Seeking more quotes.
 Exchanged LED retro-fit bulbs for others that are wired the same as our existing retro LED’s
 Installed retro-fit LED kits
 ’18 GMC to Marks Auto for tire repair
 Inspected K Space manhole after installation of Internal Drop Pipe
 Washed and inspected Headworks Grit System in response to low flow alarm

o Identified failing flow meter as cause and notified F&V to start warranty claim
 Removed fluidizing system flow meter for inspection and photos at F&V request

o F&V notified responsible party of warranty issue
 All staff watched Respirator Safety training video
 CMR on site to install replacement bio-gas chiller

o Unit was not identical to existing as indicated by manufacture MTA
o CMR was installed the unit but will likely charge more than quoted due to extra ½ day of time

and extra materials
o MTA provided free on site start up service due to change in unit, chiller is operational: all is

good
 Follow up with Go To Roofing for schedule of fuel station roof replacement

o Waiting on zoning permit, Zoning waiting on proper proof of insurance
 Filled and seeded settling in yard from digester project
 Monthly alternation of tertiary filters
 Trimmed outside of WWTP fence
 Annual Fine Screen Inspection; all is good no measurable wear of wear items



 Applied crack seal to WWTP walkway where wasps keep trying to nest
 Flushed coolant on Huron and Industrial Park lift station generators
 Cleaned and inspected bio-gas grit trap due to abnormal level indication

o Found plugged vent now good
 JC Mechanical repaired Boiler #2

o Flame sensor was replaced all is good
 Received chlorine delivery
 Checked and adjusted Boiler Water Conditioner
 Decanted Secondary Digester to WWTP



OFFICE OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
 8140 Main Street ⬧ Dexter, Michigan 48130-1092 ⬧ (734) 580-2233 ⬧ Fax (734) 426-5614 

STAFF REPORT  
 

To:  Mayor Keough and City Council 

  Courtney Nicholls, City Manager 

From:  Michelle Aniol, Community Development Manager 

  

RE:  Staff Report for September 14, 2020  

Date Prepared: September 9, 2020 

1. Upcoming Virtual Meetings/Webinars: August/September 2020:   

1) COVID and Entrepreneurship in Washtenaw County, Sept 17th   

2) DDA, Sept 17th 

3) ZBA, Sept 21st - Cancelled 

4) Planning Commission, Oct 5th  

5) Urban County Executive Committee, Oct 7th  

2. General Updates: 

A. Social Districts Update: Since your last meeting, staff has spoken with a representative from the 

Michigan Liquor Control Commission (MLCC) and has learned that crossing a street to access a 

commons area within a social district, is not permitted.  However, staff also discovered that the 

MLCC views the establishment of a Social District and “Commons Areas” in the same way DDA and 

TIF Districts are established.  The boundaries of the Social District and Commons Area can be the 

same, or Commons Areas’ boundaries may be pockets located throughout the Social District.  After 

consulting with the MLCC, staff has prepared two new alternatives: 

Alternative A: When it came to the Social District Boundary in Alternative A, staff took a 

comprehensive approach, in an attempt to assist all potentially eligible businesses within the 

downtown.  The Social District Boundary in Alternative A includes four (4) Commons Areas, one (1) 

for patrons of Dexter’s Pub, one for patrons of Beer Grotto and Aubree’s, one for patrons of The 

Fillmore, and the last one for patrons of Erratic Ales. Staff notes, that the Commons Area for The 

Fillmore includes a portion of Monument Park, in roughly the same location where the Social Tent for 

Dexter Daze (Plein Air Tent) is placed.  

Alternative B: This Alternative concentrated on businesses on Main Street.  The Social Boundary in 

Alternative B would include two (2) Commons Areas, one (1) for patrons of Dexter’s Pub and one (1) 

for patrons of Beer Grotto and Aubree’s.   

Specific Questions/Concerns voiced at last 

meeting: 

1. Loss of Handicapped Parking Spaces.  

There are currently 3 barrier free parking 

spaces in the public parking lot, adjacent 

to the Beer Grotto.  If only a portion of the 

lot is closed, the 3-barrier free space 

could be relocated. 

See image to the right.  The yellow outline 

represents the area of the relocated 

barrier free parking spaces.  

2. Input from other Businesses.  Work in 

progress. 
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3. Signage. Signage is part of the required Management Plan for the Social District and should be 

placed at numerous locations in the District to clearly identify the boundaries of the Commons 

Areas, as well as the Social District.  Communities with strong brands and strong marketing 

campaigns have created/are creating signage consistent with their brand and marketing 

efforts, while others take a no-frills approach. Communities have also coordinated and 

partnered with their local businesses to erect signage, as well.   

4. Crowd Control.  Municipalities are responsible for establishing, securing and maintaining Social 

Districts and Commons Areas, but that does not mean local businesses do not have a role to 

play.  The City could require participating businesses to provide tables and chairs and arrange 

them to ensure social distancing.  The City could also require the businesses’ assistance with 

maintenance of the Commons Areas. Some communities are prohibiting people from bringing 

their own chairs in to the Social District and Commons Area. 

5. Hours of Operation. The hours of the Social District can be consistent with the hours of operation 

of the businesses that are eligible for a Social District permit from MLCC.   If a more conservative 

approach is desired, hours of operation of the Social District and Commons Areas could be 

limited on weekdays (M-Th) from 4-10 pm, but expanded on Fri, Sat and Sun from noon to 10 pm, 

as an example.     

Summary 

Factors to consider: 

• Implementation of a Social District in Dexter has the ability to draw additional people to our 

downtown to enjoy our restaurants and retails establishments, while adhering to social 

distancing guidelines.  

• Restaurants currently participating in the expanded outdoor service area or which have 

existing outdoor seating areas, have indicated an interest in obtaining a Social District 

permit.    

• Emergency ordinances have up to a 60-day life span, with one extension of up to 60 days.  

The law that created Social Districts does not expire until December 31, 2024.  Thus, if Council 

wishes to pursue this matter further, an amendment to the Section 3.06, Temporary Structures 

and Uses, sub-section 5, Special Events and Other Temporary Uses should be considered. 

MLCC application process: 

• To apply for Social District designation, the City must: 

o Pass a resolution designating the Social District and Commons Areas. 

o Adopt a local management plan and a maintenance plan, which must be included 

with the application to the MLCC.   

▪ The Management Plan addresses hours of operation, signage and communications, 

boundaries, monitoring and marketing.  

▪ The Maintenance Plan outlines the process and responsibilities for maintaining the 

Commons Areas, in a manner that protects the health, safety and welfare of the 

public. 

o Create a map that clearly delineates the boundaries of the Social District and Commons 

Areas. 

o Adopt a resolution of support for the individual qualified licensees seeking a Social District 

Permit. 

Next Steps: 

If Council is prepared to proceed, staff recommends the follows steps: 

• Identify potential boundaries of the Social District and Commons Areas, obtain feedback 
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from the DDA and local businesses, and then finalize boundaries of Social District and 

Commons Areas. 

• Coordinate with the DDA on preparation of management plan and maintenance plan, and 

obtain the DDA’s commitment to share costs.   

• Initiate a text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance. 

B. Development Project Update: 

1) k-Space – Construction of the new k-Space facility is nearly complete.  Landscaping has been 

installed and staff anticipates final zoning compliance inspection in the near future. 

2) UIS – Mobilization and preliminary earthwork are nearly complete.  The applicant has obtained 

preliminary zoning compliance and is in the process of securing its building permit from the 

Washtenaw County Building Department.   

3) Hilltop View Apartments – Avalon is finalizing its detailed engineering plans and anticipates 

receiving construction loan funds soon.  Once it has closed on the construction loan, Avalon will 

apply for a preliminary zoning compliance permit.  

4) Encore Theatre – The applicant has obtained preliminary zoning compliance and has applied for 

a building permit from Washtenaw County.   Staff anticipates the applicant could obtain all 

required permits and begin construction by the end of this month.  

C. Urban County Update:  The City of Dexter 2020-2021 CDBG allocation is $7,557.26. That amount 

includes an additional $1,307 due to the recent cancellation of the 2020 Ypsilanti/Depot Town 

Amtrak priority project award.  This is the third round of CDBG funding since re-entering the Urban 

County Program.  The total allocation to date is $21,655.20, which is programed for sidewalk ramp 

repair and replacement.   

D. Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU) Request:  Staff received email communications from Ketti Petersen 

(3330 Broad St) and her mom, Kate Zoeger (307 N. Harris Street, Saline, MI).  The communications 

were included in the Planning Commission’s packet.  The mother and daughter make a compelling 

case for accessory dwelling units (ADUs).  Staff explained that neither the Planning Commission, nor 

the Zoning Board of Appeals have jurisdiction to grant a use variance, but the Planning Commission 

is starting the process of updating to the zoning ordinance, and ADUs will be discussed and 

evaluated, as part of that process.    

Due to the circumstances surrounding the issue, staff asked the Planning Commission if it would like 

to begin the process of considering text amendments to allow ADU use now or wait to address the 

use, as part of the Zoning Ordinance update.  The Planning Commission directed staff to consult 

with the City Attorney.      

E. Short Term Rentals Update: The Planning Commission conducted a public hearing on September 8th, 

to consider amendments to the Zoning Ordinance pertaining to Short-term Rentals and Bed and 

Breakfast Inns. As Council may recall, the proposed amendments were drafted based on feedback 

from the Planning Commission during its December 2019, January 2020, February 2020, and August 

2020 regular meetings, as well as input from the City Attorney, the Dexter Area Fire Department and 

the Washtenaw County Building Department.   

The proposed amendments establish two categories of STR housing; Accessory STR Housing and 

Vacation Rentals. The proposed Bed and Breakfast Inn provisions are meant to make it easier to 

open a Bed and Breakfast Inn in Dexter, and to establish a similar review and approval process for 

B&Bs and STRs that Dexter residents operate in their dwellings. To achieve that goal, Bed and 

Breakfast Inns are re-classified from a special land use to a principal use.  

The proposed amendments also include the addition of a Boarding or Rooming House definition in 

Article 2, Definitions. While the Zoning Ordinance currently permits Boarding or Rooming Houses as a 

special land use in the R-3, Multiple Family Residential District, Boarding and Rooming Houses are not 

defined in Article 2. A definition is necessary to establish a distinction between a Boarding and 
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Rooming House, Accessory STR Housing, and Vacation Rentals. 

A summary of the proposed STR And Bed and Breakfast Inn provisions accompanies this report.   

The following public comments were received: 

o Doug Neal, 8050 Huron St thanked the Planning Commission and complimented them on the 

way they laid out the regulations.  His one concern was the parking requirements.  He felt 

they were onerous.   

o Cole Miller, 7654 Forest St, voiced concern that vacation rental could have an adverse 

impact on the availability of housing in Dexter.  He also was concerned that 60 consecutive 

days was too short a period of time to define a permanent resident. 

Written comments were submitted by Paul McCann, Executive Director Dexter District Library, Jamie 

Griffin and Marni Schmid.  Copies of those communications were included in the PC packet.  

Planning Commission concerns included too much parking required, 100-mile radius for the local 

agent/property management company was too much, requirement for bathroom to be on same 

floor as guest room(s), and requirement for site plan review of vacation rentals.   

The Planning Commission was provided with 3 suggested motions. The first motion recommended 

approval or denial to council without any changes.  The second motion recommended approval to 

City Council with changes to parking requirements, and the third motion for postponement.   

Following a robust and comprehensive discussion, a motion to recommend approval to City Council 

without any changes was made, supported and passed on a 6-2 vote. 

Staff anticipates the recommended text amendments will be presented for consideration by City 

Council, at its September 28th meeting.   

F. WC BRA Environmental Assessment Grant Application Update:  The Washtenaw County Brownfield 

Authority (BRA) Environmental Assessment Grant program does not fund assessments of municipally 

owned sites for municipal redevelopment.  According to WC BRA staff, if the City can demonstrate 

that a separate entity has rented and used the building longer than/more than the city, then, WC 

BRA will reconsider the application for 8140 Main Street in October.   

G. Road and Alley Vacation Request: The closure of Fourth Street and a portion of the alley between 

two parcels owned by Mr. Penn, would not prevent Mr. Fletcher from accessing his property, 

because the alley in question runs between 5th Street and 4th Street.  Consequently, access to Mr. 

Fletcher’s property will be from the alley, off of 5th Street.  Staff anticipates Mr. Penn will submit a 

formal application in the near future.   

3. On-going Projects (Not Updated Since Last Report): 

A. Post-Pandemic Boom for Main Street Communities Webinar: Bob Gibbs, nationally recognized urban 

retail planning and development expert predicts Main Street communities will experience a boom 

following the COVID crisis.  He made the following points: 

• Apparel sales are down 90% since March - biggest drop of all time. 

• 40k stores closed and another 50k are anticipated to close by end of 2020. 

• Retail will change forever due to COVID, leaving millions of highly skilled/trained restaurant 

workers; many are raising funds through family and friends and social media to open their open 

restaurants in downtowns. 

• The target market is no longer Baby Boomers – it’s the Millennials: 

o They are now the largest demographic cohort in history – larger even than Baby Boomers 

and have disposable income.  

o They are looking for experiences, and are turned off by suburban strips and shopping malls. 

o Unlike the yuppies of the 80’s and 90’s, Millennials are price conscious; only buying on-sale.  
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Small retail and downtown retailers need to run constant promotions (think of Kohls). 

o They like hanging out in cities, villages and hamlets of all sizes. 

o They are very social and socially connected. They like outdoor dining, but want seating to be 

up against the building so they can watch the pedestrian activity happening around them 

and be seen at the same time. 

o Like cushioned, moveable public furniture and will sit for hours with their friends. 

• Today, downtown retailers have 10% market share.  They need 40-50% to remain in business.  

Grocery in downtown increases sales within the downtown by 25%.  Festivals do not increase 

retails sales, but they do increase restaurant sales. 

• Every downtown needs basic directional signage. 

• Street trees should not block retail signage and/or storefront windows.  DDA’s should invest in 

planters and keep them well maintained throughout the year.   

B. New Businesses:  Staff received confirmation from the Oxford Companies that Dollar Tree has signed 

a letter of intent to lease the former Redline Sport space (7039 Dexter-Ann Arbor Rd), in the Dexter 

Crossing Shopping Plaza.  We have not yet received an application for zoning compliance from 

Dollar Tree, though.   

Staff received a zoning compliance application for a change of tenant and minor interior 

remodeling at 3238 Broad St, Suite A for a tattoo studio.  The former tenant, iPen Store relocated to 

the Blue Water Building earlier this year.  Tattoo studios/parlor are considered personal service 

establishments, in our zoning ordinance, and as such is a permitted use in the Central Business 

District. Staff has spoken with the new business owner, who explained that she and her partners are 

artists and as such, clients will have to make an appointment.  They do not operate on a walk-in 

basis.  No exterior improvements or signage is proposed at this time.  However, the owner may apply 

for a window sign in the future.    

C. Michigan Small Business Restart Grant Program:  MEDC announced a new grant program last week 

in response to the economic impact of COVID-19.  The State allocated $100 million of CARES Act 

funding to implement the Michigan Small Business Restart Grant Program.  The funding is intended to 

support the needs of Michigan Businesses and non-profits that have experienced significant 

financial hardship due to the COVID-19 emergency.   

15 Local Economic Development Organizations (EDOs) covering all 83 counties in Michigan will be 

accepting, reviewing and approving submitted applications from businesses located in the counties 

they serve.  Ann Arbor SPARK is our EDO. 

Working with MEDC, the local EDOs will provide grants up to $20,000 to eligible small businesses and 

nonprofits. Grant funding can be used for working capital to support payroll expenses, rent, 

mortgage payments, utility expenses or other similar expenses incurred between March 1, 2020 and 

December 30, 2020.  

Businesses and nonprofits with 50 or fewer employees, worldwide, located in Michigan are eligible, 

and must demonstrate the following: 

• Part of an industry or nonprofit that can demonstrate it has been impacted by the COVID-19 

emergency 

• Needs working capital to support payroll expenses, rent, mortgage payments, utility expenses or 

other similar expenses 

• Demonstrates an income loss as result of the COVID-19 emergency as determined by the 

Michigan Strategic Fund (MSF). 

Additionally, at least 30 percent of the funds awarded under this program will be provided to 

women-owned, minority-owned or veteran-owned eligible businesses. The MEDC anticipates that 

more than 5,000 businesses across the state will benefit from this program. The grant application 

period opened July 15th and runs through August 5th.  The information has been shared with our local 

https://dexter.broadcastgenius.com/lt.php?notrack=1&notrack=1&s=bad97c655476f96a390a72c05a742011&i=675A701A11A12463
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businesses and Chamber of Commerce, and is posted to the City’s website. 

D. DDA Business Assistance Discussion – A DDA can only use its TIF capture 1) pursuant to the 

Recodified Tax Increment Financing Act (PA 57 of 2008), as amended, and 2) if the expenditure of 

TIF funds has been identified in the DDA’s Development Plan and TIF Plan.  Staff provided a detailed 

memo outlining key provisions with the Recodified TIF Act and the DDA’s Strategic Plan, and the 

following summary to help provide structure to the DDA’s conversation on the topic:   

The Dexter DDA could establish a loan program that funded COVID-19 related building 

improvements, provided such improvements made a building marketable for sale or lease.  

Example of COVID-19 related building improvements include, but are not limited to the following: 

• Retrofitting doors to provide less contact (i.e. foot door pulls) 

• Upgrading restroom facilities with touchless sinks, toilets, soap dispensers and hand drying 

equipment 

• Installing “air scrubber” ventilation systems 

The Dexter DDA could develop marketing materials, such as signage, visitor guides and brochure, 

and crowdfunding platforms to promote the District. 

The DDA could sponsor events, festivals, parades, etc. to promote the District.  

The Dexter DDA could not provide loans to businesses for non-building related improvements, even if 

the intent was to help businesses within the DDA District during the COVID-19 crisis.   

The Dexter DDA could not provide grants, rebates or other cash stimulus measures to businesses, 

even if the intent was to help businesses within the DDA District during the COVID-19 crisis. 

E. Business Assistance Updates:  The Small Business Development Center announced another funding 

option. It’s called MI CEED (Great Lakes Woman’s Counsel) is offering up 25k loans for working 

capital. The rate for these is 5% for 5 years and it’s taking about a week to 10 days to process. It’s a 

loan and not forgivable, however, this is an SBA program and the SBA, will be making the first 6 

months of payments, as long the loan is closed before Sept 2020. Here’s the link for their website: 

https://www.greatlakeswbc.org/ceed-lending. 

 

https://www.greatlakeswbc.org/ceed-lending
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1. Dexter’s Pub—Main St 

2. Beer Gro�o—Main St 

3. Aubree’s—Main St 

4. The Fillmore—Ann Arbor Rd 

5. Erra%c Ales—Grand St 

Social District Boundaries 

Commons Area Boundaries 

ALTERNATIVE A: EXPANDED DOWNTOWN SOCIAL DISTRICT WITH FOUR COMMONS AREAS 



SOCIAL DISTRICT BOUNDARY 

COMMONS AREAS 

ALTERNATIVE B: LIMITED DOWNTOWN SOCIAL DISTRICT WITH TWO (2) COMMONS AREAS 



Summary Table of the Recommended STR and Bed and Breakfast Provisions: 

  
Accessory Short-Term Rental 

Housing 
Vacation Rentals Bed and Breakfast Inns 

Land Use 

Classification 
Accessory Use Special Land Use Principal Use 

Zoning Districts R-1A, R-1B, VR, R-3, VC, CBD 
  R-1A, R-1B, VR, R-3, VC, 

CBD   

  R-1A, R-1B, VR, R-3, VC, 

CBD   

Residency 

Requirements 

Permit holder must the 

permanent resident of the 

dwelling. 

None 

Permit holder must be the 

owner-occupant of the 

dwelling. 

Permit 

Requirements 

A Zoning Compliance 

Permit and annual permit 

renewal is required. 

After obtaining special land 

use approval, a Zoning 

Compliance Permit and 

annual permit renewal is 

required. 

A Zoning Compliance 

Permit is required. Annual 

permit renewal 

is not required. 

Local Agent 

Requirement 
None 

Applicant must appoint a 

local agent. 
None 

Hosting 

Requirements 

Permanent Resident is not 

required to be on-site during 

the rental period. 

None 

Owner-operator is required 

to be on-site during the 

rental period. 

Permitted 

Accommodations 

One or multiple guest 

bedrooms in a single-family 

dwelling, duplex unit, multi-

family unit, or an accessory 

apartment. 

One or multiple guest 

bedrooms in a single-family 

dwelling, duplex unit, multi-

family unit, or an accessory 

apartment. 

No zoning requirements 

apply. The Building Code 

permits one or multiple 

guest bedrooms, but only in 

“Single-Family Residential 

Structures” 

Limit to number of 

guest bedrooms 

that may be leased 

per dwelling 

None.  

Building Code fire 

suppression and 

accessibility requirements 

apply for occupancies 

greater than 10 or 15, 

depending on the structure. 

None. 

Building Code fire 

suppression and 

accessibility requirements 

apply for occupancies 

greater than 10 or 15, 

depending on the structure. 

None. 

The Building Code requires 

Bed and Breakfasts with 

more than 10 sleeping 

rooms to be constructed as 

a hotel. 

Occupancy Limits 

Minimum guest bedroom 

size of 70 square feet and a 

minimum of 50 square feet 

per occupant. 

Minimum guest bedroom 

size of 70 square feet and a 

minimum of 50 square feet 

per occupant. 

Minimum guest bedroom 

size of 70 square feet and a 

minimum of 50 square feet 

per occupant. 

Parking 

Requirements 

A minimum of one off-street 

space for the permanent 

resident, plus one off- street 

space per guest bedroom. 

Existing, improved on-street 

parking may be used for 

guest parking at the Zoning 

Administrator’s discretion. 

A minimum of one off- street 

space per guest bedroom. 

Existing, improved on-street 

parking may be used for 

guest parking at the 

Planning Commission’s 

discretion. 

A minimum of one off-street 

space for the owner-

operator, plus one off-street 

space per guest bedroom. 

Existing, improved on-street 

parking may be used for 

guest parking at the Zoning 

Administrator’s discretion. 
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Memorandum 
 

To:  Mayor Keough and City Council 

 

From:    Courtney Nicholls, City Manager 

Justin Breyer, Assistant to the City Manager   

 

Re: City Manager/Assistant to the City Manager Report – Meeting of September 14, 

2020 

 

 

1. Meeting Review:   

 

A. September 2, 2020 – Arts, Culture & Heritage Committee 

 

B. September 3, 2020 – OHM Update Meeting 

 

Upcoming Meetings: 

 

A. September 15, 2020 – Parks & Recreation Commission 

 

B. September 21, 2020 – Washtenaw Regional Resource Management Authority 

 

C. September 22, 2020 – Kick Off Meeting for Huron River Watershed Council Watershed 

Management Plan Update 

 

2. General Updates: 

 

A. Hotel Hickman Lease.  The lease with Hotel Hickman for 8050 Main is up for renewal in 

December 2020. If Council is amenable, I would like to propose to the owner that we 

renew the lease for two years at the current cost of $685 per month. A public hearing will 

need to be held before the lease agreement is finalized. 

 

B. Hawker/Peddler Permits. At this time we are not approving Hawker/Peddler permits due 

to the pandemic. A representative from the Lion’s Club came to the office to inquire 

about their annual white cane sale, which we typically issue a permit for under the 

hawker/peddler ordinance. We explained that we are not issuing permits at this time. 

Permit issuance will be reevaluated when the region moves into Phase 5 of the 

Governor’s reopening plan. Mayor Keough also relayed this to the Lion’s Club President 

who had reached out to him on this issue. 

 

C. PASER Ratings. Our last citywide PASER rating of city roads was in 2018. We have 

consistently been doing ratings every two years, so OHM will be performing another 

round of ratings this fall. 

 

3. Updates to Ongoing Projects: 

 




